JOHN B. LARSON CONNECTICUT,

BILL PASCRELL JR., NEW JERSEY LINDA T. SANCHEZ, CALIFORNIA DAN KILDEE, MICHIGAN BRENDAN BOYLE, PENNSYLVANIA BRAD SCHNEIDER, ILLINOIS BRIAN HIGGINS, NEW YORK

KATHRYN OLSON, STAFF DIRECTOR

Congress of the United States

U.S. House of Representatives

COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS SUBCOMMITTEE ON SOCIAL SECURITY

1102 LONGWORTH HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING (202) 225-3625

Washington, D. C 20515-0348

http://waysandmeans.house.gov

July 21, 2020

TOM REED NEW YORK,

JODEY ARRINGTON, TEXAS DREW FERGUSON, GEORGIA RON ESTES, KANSAS

AMY SHUART,

The Honorable Gail S. Ennis Inspector General Social Security Administration 6401 Security Boulevard Baltimore, MD 21235

Dear Inspector General Ennis:

Thank you for the Office of the Inspector General's (OIG's) recent congressional response report, "The Social Security Administration's Telephone Services." The OIG completed this report at Chairman Larson's request, to examine access and wait times for people seeking assistance and problem resolution through the Social Security Administration's (SSA's) telephone services.

We write to ask that the OIG expand on this important report, by reviewing SSA's telephone services during the COVID-19 pandemic.

As highlighted in the OIG's recent report, even before the current crisis the public relied heavily on SSA's telephone services, but often could not access timely information or assistance. In fiscal year 2019, SSA's national 1-800 number and field offices received over 145 million calls – but handled fewer than 2 in 5 of these calls. Callers who did not get a busy signal or give up while on hold waited to speak with an SSA employee for an average of 20 minutes on the 1-800 number and 3 minutes at field offices.

We are particularly concerned about the impact of these substantial barriers and delays on the American people's ability to get their Social Security questions answered and problems solved during the COVID-19 crisis. To protect the health and safety of the public and SSA employees during the pandemic, SSA's Commissioner has appropriately closed SSA field offices to the public, except in certain very limited circumstances. As a result, the telephone is now the primary option for members of the public who need to interact with SSA employees.

Given the critical importance of ensuring strong service to the American people across SSA's telephone services, we are requesting two reports that answer the following questions:

1. Telephone service during COVID-19: A one-month snapshot

- a. For the month of June 2020:
 - i. How many calls were made to SSA's national 1-800 number; how many were made, in aggregate, to field offices?
 - ii. For 1-800-service and local field office telephone service, separately:
 - 1. How many calls were routed to Program Service Centers?
 - 2. How many calls: got a busy signal, were abandoned in menus, were abandoned in the queue, were handled by agents, or were handled by automated services?
 - 3. What was the average speed of answer?
 - 4. What percent of customers were able to resolve their issue on the first call, with no follow-up required?
- b. How does SSA's performance on these metrics during June compare to SSA's pre-pandemic performance?
- c. How does SSA's performance on these metrics during June compare to the performance of other government agencies and industry during the pandemic, if available?
- d. How have changes in SSA workloads, staffing, or other factors, made due to the COVID-19 pandemic, affected SSA's ability to ensure that the 1-800 number and field offices are able assist callers in a timely manner, and that the Program Service Centers are able to achieve priority and critical workloads?

2. Telephone service during COVID-19: A review of fiscal year 2020

- a. In fiscal year 2020:
 - i. How many calls were made to SSA's national 1-800 number; how many were made, in aggregate, to field offices?
 - ii. For 1-800-service and local field office telephone service, separately:
 - 1. How many calls were routed to Program Service Centers?
 - 2. How many calls: got a busy signal, were abandoned in menus, were abandoned in the queue, were handled by agents, or were handled by automated services?
 - 3. What was the average speed of answer?
 - 4. What percent of customers were able to resolve their issue on the first call, with no follow-up required?
 - iii. How did these metrics differ for the months before and after SSA implemented agencywide service delivery changes and maximized telework due to the COVID-19 pandemic?
- b. How do the fiscal year 2020 metrics compare to SSA's experience and performance for fiscal years 2010 through 2019, and to typical government and industry benchmarks? Please discuss these comparisons separately for the months before and after SSA implemented agencywide service delivery changes and maximized telework due to the COVID-19 pandemic.
- c. In fiscal year 2020, how did changes in SSA workloads, staffing, or other factors, made due to the COVID-19 pandemic, affect SSA's ability to ensure that the 1-

Letter to Inspector General Ennis July 21, 2020 Page 3

- 800 number and field offices were able assist callers in a timely manner, and that the Program Service Centers were able to achieve priority and critical workloads?
- d. What steps did SSA take in fiscal year 2020 to strengthen its telephone services and to better track and evaluate callers' experience and satisfaction?
- e. Has SSA identified any lessons learned related to new or existing workloads that will remain available to optimize timeliness, customer satisfaction, and effectiveness of telephone services?

Thank you for your prompt attention to this request.

Sincerely,

John B. Larson Chairman Tom Reed

Republican Leader